
TOWN OF WAREHAM

CONSERVATION COMMISSION

54 MARION ROAD

WAREHAM, MA  02571

CONSERVATION COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES

Date of Meeting:  May 21, 2008

Members Present:
Doug Westgate, Chairman

John Connolly

Kenneth Baptiste 

Manuel Barros

Paul Florindo

Debbie Paiva, Associate Member

Donald Rogers, Associate Member

David Pichette, Conservation Agent
Brenda Eckstrom, BOS Liaison
Members Absent:
Lou Caron

Mike Ponte
I. CALL MEETING TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 7:10 P.M.

II. PRELIMINARY BUSINESS

A. Minutes to be approved:  May 7, 2008

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to approve the meeting minutes of May 7, 2008.  J. Connolly seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)

NOTE:
The meeting proceeded w/ item IV.  Continued Public Hearings.

A. RDA – Mario Savoia
Present before the Commission:
Mario Savoia

D.Pichette described the project.  The property is located 3 Helen Street.  The project involves the removal of trees to include blow downs, dead trees, & invasive species.  The work would be w/in a wetland area & some work has already been done, thus, trees have been taken down & not all were dead.  The applicant wants to cut down additional dead trees.  Also proposed is to create an enclosure for the applicant’s dogs.  At a previous meeting, the hearing was continued because the applicant had not properly notified the abutters & also so that the proposed trees to be cut down could be marked out & reviewed.  D. Westgate & D. Pichette went to the site & reviewed trees marked to be cut down.  D. Westgate & D. Pichette indicated several trees that should not be cut down & these tree markings were removed.  The time of year this work should be done should be restricted to either the winter or dry periods, such as the end of the summer to prevent rutting & disruption of the wetlands from a vehicle.
Audience members were asked for questions or comments.

Present before the Commission:
Matt Gilbert

Mr. Gilbert asked if the trees marked w/ orange tags were the ones that will be allowed to be cut.  D. Westgate stated they are.  Mr. Gilbert asked how many trees will be allowed to be cut.  D. Pichette stated approx. three.  Mr. Gilbert saw many small saplings marked.  D.Pichette stated they took some of the markings off of those trees because it was felt there was no need for them to be cut down.  He discussed the condition of trees that will be allowed to be cut down.  Mr. Hulbert asked if this will be evaluated every year when the applicant wants to cut down more trees.  D. Westgate explained if the applicant wants to cut down more trees he will have to come before the Commission again for permission.  Mr. Gilbert asked how much of the property is wetlands. D. Westgate explained for this application, this information isn’t needed.  D. Pichette noted that a good majority of the property is wetlands.  Any kind of activity would need Commission approval.  Discussion ensued re:  fencing of the property edge.  D. Pichette stated this doesn’t necessarily require Commission permission.
Present before the Commission:
Jim Higgins

Mr. Higgins asked re:  water & the wetlands.  D. Westgate stated most of the applicant’s property is either in the buffer or the wetland.  Some has standing water, some is vegetated wetland, etc.

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to close the public hearing for Mario Savoia.  J. Connolly seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to grant a Negative Determination #2 for Mario Savoia w/ any added conditions of the Agent.  J. Connolly seconded.
VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)

D.Pichette explained what a Negative Determination #2 is.

III. PUBLIC HEARINGS

A. RDA – Robert & Christine Silvers

The public hearing notice was read into the record.

Present before the Commission:
Robert Silvers

D.Pichette described the project.  The property is located at 38 Oliver Neck Rd. (White Island Pond).  The project involves the construction of a shed, paving a portion of the existing driveway, & the construction of a stone wall which is all in the buffer zone to wetlands associated w/ White Island Pond.  The shed has already been constructed.  The location is near the edge of the wetland.  This location would most likely not have been approved by the Commission.  The applicant would also like to construct a landscape stone wall approx. 40 ft. in length which would be approx. 70 ft. from the edge of the wetland & running parallel to the wetland.  The applicant also proposes to pave a portion of the existing driveway which is on a slope that goes up to the house.  There should be consideration given to runoff velocity from the proposed paving as the toe of it is near the wetlands.  He recommended a stone trench be installed to help dissipate runoff velocity to prevent erosion at the bottom of the slope.  The request for paving is due to erosion that occurs on the dirt laneway presently.  The Commission may wish to make a site visit.  

Discussion ensued re:  the location of the shed.  Mr. Silvers explained why he chose the area location for the shed.


Audience members had no questions or comments.

The Commission members concurred to make a site visit to the property.

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to continue the public hearing for Robert & Christine Silvers to June 4, 2008.  M. Barros seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)
B. NOI – Sal Cascone, c/o Alpha Survey & Engineering, Inc. – SE76-2022

The public hearing notice was read into the record.

Present before the Commission:
Sal Cascone

D.Pichette described the project.  The property is located at 50 Blissful Lane.  The project involves the construction of a wood walkway & removable dock & clearing for a path to access the walkway to the dock.  This is w/in the buffer zone to bordering vegetative wetland, the walkway is through the wetland, & the dock is out into Glen Charlie Pond.  The proposed elevated walkway is 4x48 ft. in length.  The dock is 4x10 ft. w/ 4 sections.  The dock sections are removable & will be removed each winter.  The elevated walkway will be approx. 3 ft. above the existing sub-straight supported on 4x4 posts.  A DEP file number has been assigned, but comments from Natural Heritage have not been received.  He recommended continuing the hearing to receive these comments.
Audience members had no questions or comments.

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to continue the public hearing for Sal Cascone to June 4, 2008.  J. Connolly seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)
C. NOI – Brian C. Hupp, c/o Fat Island Trust, c/o J.C. Engineering, Inc.

The public hearing notice was read into the record.

The applicant has asked for a continuance.

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to continue the public hearing for Brian C. Hupp to June 4, 2008.  P. Florindo seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)

D. NOI – Mary A. Baughns, c/o J.C. Engineering, Inc.

The public hearing notice was read into the record.

The applicant has asked for a continuance.

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to continue the public hearing for Mary A. Baughns to June 4, 2008.  P. Florindo seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)

E. Amended OOC – Town of Wareham, Municipal Maintenance Dept., c/o G.A.F. Engineering, Inc.

The public hearing notice was read into the record.

Present before the Commission:
Bill Madden, G.A.F. Engineering, Inc.

Mr. Madden submitted the green return receipts.

D.Pichette explained this request is to amend an Order of Conditions that the Town of Wareham was granted w/ a DEP file number of SE76-1830.  This permit was granted to construct drainage systems in the Onset area around East Blvd. & several other locations in Onset.  The request to amend that permit seeks to approve repaving a stretch of East Blvd. from the entrance of the Stone Bridge Marina down to the Onset boat ramp.  This work was not included on the original application that was approved.  Thus, this request is being made to allow the repaving.  Drainage work has been installed at the Onset boat ramp area.  The roadway will have a Cape Cod berm or a berm associated to direct water to that drainage structure.  Haybales will be placed between the work & the coastal bank area.  He has asked for a detail of the road which Mr. Madden has submitted.  He had asked re:  the proposed structure that is near the Atlantic Boat parking lot & if this was ever built.  Mr. Madden stated this piece has yet to be constructed.  This was the purpose of the request to extend the Order of Conditions for an additional two year period.  D. Pichette clarified that the request before the Commission also entails a request for a two year extension.  Mr. Madden discussed the history relative to the construction of the structure.  It will be constructed.  D.Pichette recommended the granting of the Amended Order of Conditions & the two year extension.
J. Connolly asked if two years will be enough time.  Discussion ensued re:  paving & drainage installation.  Selectman Eckstrom spoke re:  a BOS discussion relative to the mobile home park in the area that gets flooded when it rains.  The BOS suggested Municipal Maintenance speak w/ the Onset Water Dept. to find out exactly what the problem is there.
Audience members were asked for questions or comments.

Present before the Commission:
John Cronan

Mr. Cronan asked _____________________(Inaudible).  Mr. Madden doesn’t have this information w/ him.  It was approx. two years ago.  Mr. Cronan asked ________________(Inaudible).  Mr. Madden doesn’t believe they were.  Mr. Cronan stated _______________(Inaudible).  Mr. Madden clarified that Charles Rowley did do drainage recently on a project at Plymouth Ave. for the Town recently.  Mr. Rowley does do some work for the Town.  He stated that G.A.F. Engineering, Inc. is not exclusively used by the Town.
Present before the Commission:
Tom McGinnis

Mr. McGinnis lives on East Blvd.  Although he is happy to get a new street, he expressed surprise by this.  When he & others received the registered letter, he had to call to find out what this was about.  The utility companies & Dig Safe have put flags on the lawns.  He questioned the supposed parking lot at Atlantic Boats.  Atlantic Boats doesn’t have a parking lot.  He asked where the building is that is being spoken about.  D. Pichette stated it isn’t a building, but another drainage structure for road runoff that was proposed in the area on the side of the street.  This was part of the originally approved plan a few years ago.    Mr. McGinnis proceeded to review the plans.

Mr. McGinnis asked if the paving of the streets result in tearing up of the existing tar.  Mr. Madden explained the intent is to pulverize the roadway, re-grade the material, compact it, pave over it, & put in the drainage.  Mr. McGinnis asked how much grass/landscaping residents will lose as part of this project.   Mr. Madden explained ________________ (Inaudible).

Mr. McGinnis noted that there is no speed limit on this street.  He asked if Municipal Maintenance will address speed limit signage.  D. Westgate stated this is not a Conservation issue.

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to close the public hearing for the Town of Wareham.  K. Baptiste seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)

MOTION:
J. Connolly moved to grant an Amended Order of Conditions & a three year extension for the Town of Wareham.  P. Florindo seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)
F. NOI – Maple Park Properties, Inc./Tucy Enterprises, Inc., c/o G.A.F. Engineering, Inc. – SE76-2023

The public hearing notice was read into the record.

Present before the Commission:
Bill Madden, G.A.F. Engineering, Inc.






Brock Tucy






Attorney Frank McGee

J. Connolly left the table at this time.

Mr. Madden noted the clarifications made to the plan & what the Notice of Intent covers.

D.Pichette described the project.  The property is located at Maple Park.  The filing was submitted to address various un-permitted activities that have taken place at this location; in the buffer zone to wetland resource areas.  A letter was issued to Mr. Tucy outlining the activities that were considered to be violations that needed to be addressed through a Notice of Intent.  

D.Pichette stated the first issue involves the installation of creosote pilings as part of a fence adjacent to an existing herring run.  The applicant’s engineer put forth a comment response letter addressing each one of the issues.  Relative to the creosote pilings, Mr. Madden points out references to the MA Wetlands Regulations that speak about minor activity that can be done in the buffer zone to wetlands.  D. Pichette concurs that certain activities can be done as Mr. Madden described, he doesn’t agree that these things can be done w/ prohibited material such has been done in this case.  He doesn’t have a problem w/ the fence, but he recommends to the Commission that the pilings need to be removed & replaced w/ appropriate materials as discussed in the past.

D.Pichette stated the second issue deals w/ the tiki hut construction in the pond area.  He agrees w/ the definition of a pond as stated by Mr. Madden, but the response doesn’t take into account the filling of a part of the pond & the consideration of the existing mean low water mark.  This work was not done in the buffer zone, but rather in the pond.  To say that all this work is in the buffer zone is inaccurate.  Further, he disagrees w/ the additional comments that this activity has not altered important wildlife habitat functions.  The tiki hut structure is an illegal structure.  No building permit was obtained.  Further, it is not necessary for the growing of cranberry commodities & it is not an exempt activity in any way under the Bylaw as stated in the G.A.F. letter.  He recommends that any fill brought in or pushed into the pond to make the land connection to where the tiki hut structure is should be removed & the tiki structure should be removed from this area as well.
D.Pichette stated the third item speaks re:  the installation of drainage pipes w/ outfalls into the pond.  This would only be an exempt activity if measures were taken to prevent erosion & siltation of the adjacent water bodies & wetlands which is noted in 310CMR 10.04B & C.  He feels this hasn’t been designed or installed this way.  He recommended either these pipes be removed or the design is modified so there is some manner to trap sediment or other materials that should runoff & be discharged into the pond from the pipes.

D.Pichette stated the fourth item deals w/ placement of fill & beach nourishment along the edge of the pond.  This is an activity that may be allowed by the Commission if the activity does not alter or destroy bordering vegetative wetland.  This matter is difficult to know what the extent of wetland may have been along the edge of the pond which currently is devoid of vegetation other than the remaining trees on that side of the pond.  

D.Pichette stated the fifth item deals w/ the construction of the sheds & changing stalls.  These structures have been constructed in the buffer zone to the pond w/out building permits from what he has been able to find at the Building Inspector’s office.  The Commission may permit activity in the buffer zone if it feels the activity or future use would not impact the resource area.  
D.Pichette stated a DEP file number has been issued for this project.  He recommended a continuance of this hearing so the Commission can review the plans, the attached supporting information, & any other questions they may have.  If the Commission does wish to make a decision now, he would recommend the fence pilings be removed & replaced w/ appropriate materials, the fill in the pond & the tiki hut structure be removed, the drainage pipes be removed or modified to account for erosion & sedimentation issues, building permits be obtained for the remaining structures to ensure building & zoning compliance, & w/ the further condition that there be no further alteration of vegetation or placement of beach nourishment w/in jurisdictional areas until such activity has been reviewed & approved by the Commission.

Mr. Madden spoke re:  the fence.  Placement of the fence, provided it doesn’t restrict the movement of wildlife, is what the performance standards states.  It is believed that the placement of the fence does not restrict the movement of wildlife the way it is.  It is a rail fence.  The bottom rail is approx. 2 ft. above the existing ground.  Small animals may traverse under the fence.  It was never noted anywhere in the filing that the fence posts were not to be replaced.  In plan #2 it states “existing fence post will be removed & replaced w/ non-ccA fence posts”.  There is no suggestion that inappropriate material will remain on site.  They have every intention of removing the fence posts & replacing them w/ an appropriate material.
Mr. Madden spoke re:  the pond.  A median or low water line is the boundary of the resource area.  There is nothing that is occurring w/in a resource area.  The water elevation could be lower than what was determined at the on site inspection on 4/18/08.  A complete survey was conducted of the pond.  It was found to be at an approx. elevation 22.  He had been told that the water level hadn’t been reduced lower than that historically on an annual basis.  In an effort to move things forward, they selected the elevation that was witnessed in the field at that particular time.  They maintain the position that all the activities that are shown on the plan are buffer zone activities.  With respect to the agricultural connotation placed on the building (tiki hut), in no place in the letter or plan is there a statement that it is a 4,000 or 5,000 sq. ft. agricultural building that is exempt from the provisions of the Wetlands Protection Act.  What is stated w/ respect to agriculture is the pond functions as two separate & distinct ways each & every year.  Perhaps three months out of the year, the pond is used recreationally for the campground.  The remaining months of the year, it is utilized as water supply for cranberry bogs.  A sand bank in the buffer zone to dpw that is utilized once every three years to sand a cranberry bog, the applicant has used intermittently as the pond is used intermittently for agricultural & recreational use.  They are not noting any agricultural exemptions w/ respect to the project.  He briefly noted agriculturally exempt activities.  

D.Westgate noted at the site presently, there is ground under what is beach now.  This is not conforming w/ an agricultural exemption.  Beach is being created.  Under the regulations, the applicant is taking an agricultural exemption & making a commercial venture, being a beach where there wasn’t a beach before.  This has been a concern for many years.  He feels that a lot of the commercial ventures conducted at this property haven’t received approval.  Mr. Madden again stated that his documentation doesn’t speak re:  an agricultural exemption.  The only statements made are that during a portion of the year, the pond is used for recreation & the other portion as a water supply for cranberries.  There is no statement being made that the work is exempt.  
Mr. Madden stated they established the mean low water line was at elevation 22 & is the boundary of the resource area.  D. Pichette disagreed because the applicant is using the elevation as though it has typically been the elevation.  In his opinion, filling has taken place & this is establishing the low water line (elevation).  In looking at aerial photos, it is clear there has been manipulation of that area.  Mr. Madden also has aerial photos & most of the photos were taken at a time of year when the pond is completely full, not at a time of annual mean low water.  D. Pichette again stated there has been manipulation of the level of material that is in & around the edges & where the island is (where the tiki hut was built upon & not approved nor reviewed).  It is not allowable to go into a pond & manipulate & move sand around to build it up for a land connection & construct a building out there w/out permission.  D. Pichette agrees that the resource area boundary is the mean low water mark.  Mr. Madden discussed how a mean low water mark is established.
Mr. Madden discussed the tiki hut.  It is outside the buffer zone to the pond.  There has always been an island there.  The aerial photos show that.   There was a structure on there before.  D. Westgate feels that vegetation took over after that.  Aerial photos show it to be vegetated.  Mr. Madden stated regardless of what vegetation is there, it is still in the buffer zone to the pond.  He noted the three performance standards for ponds.  He feels that any activities being conducted would have no adverse impact/effect on the resource area performance standards.  D. Westgate feels roof runoff effects the stability.  Mr. Madden is speaking about water quality.  D. Westgate feels it deals w/ water quality when the stability of the soils is being upset & it goes into the water.  Mr. Madden stated the soils are highly pervious & the water runs right through the ground.  He feels the three performance standards are being met for buffer zone activity.
Mr. Madden spoke re:   the drainage pipe issue.

Mr. Madden spoke re:  the Wareham Wetland Protective Bylaw.  He feels activities are abiding by the Bylaw standards.

D.Pichette stated what was on the island before the tiki hut existed could have been BVW.  It is not known.  Relative to the Bylaw, there are issues under the Bylaw dealing w/ loss of wildlife habitat or incremental activities which have cumulative adverse impact on the resource areas protected by the Bylaw.  What existed as semi-natural now has a building on it.  This is not in keeping w/ the Bylaw.

Audience members were asked for questions or comments.

Present before the Commission:
Lisa Bindas

Ms. Bindas expressed concern re:  (Totally inaudible).  ________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________
Ms. Bindas expressed concern re:  the water quality in the pond(s).  She asked if there are any guarantees to the public that the water in the pond is safe.  She asked who will guarantee the safe water quality.  Mr. Madden doesn’t feel this has anything to do w/ this NOI being submitted.  D. Westgate feels the issue deals w/ the quality of the water.  Mr. Tucy will have his bogs checked for water quality______________(Inaudible).. If there are water quality issues, they are not coming from his bogs, but from the other end of Glen Charlie Rd.  Mr. Madden discussed testing done by the Water Depts.

Ms. Bindas expressed concern again re:  water quality safety w/ the pond.

Present before the Commission:
John Cronan, BOS

Mr. Cronan stated Mr. Tucy has an earth removal permit.  There were complaints from neighbors.  He visited the area & met w/ Mr. Tucy a month ago, although he didn’t have the complaints from Conservation.  Mr. Tucy was very forth coming & showed him the concerns that seemed to be there.  He feels Mr. Tucy is an honest person & wants to do the right thing.  The Commission & Mr. Tucy need to follow the rules & regulations.
D.Rogers asked what type of wells are used at the site for water.  Mr. Tucy stated _______________(Inaudible).  Brief discussion ensued re:  the well water quality.

P.Florindo would like Mr. Tucy’s permission for the Commission to go out to the property w/ the plan & review.  The Commission concurred to continue the public hearing.

Present before the Commission:
Lisa Bindas

Ms. Bindas doesn’t want this matter to drag on.  She feels the Commission needs to re-look at this site ASAP.  _____________(Inaudible).
MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to continue the public hearing for Maple Park Properties, Inc./Tucy Enterprises, Inc. to June 4, 2008.  K. Baptiste seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)
IV. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARINGS

A. RDA – Mario Savoia (DONE)
NOTE:
Mr. Connolly returned to the table at this time.
B. NOI – Galen Locke, c/o Charles L. Rowley & Associates – SE76-2021

The applicant has asked for a continuance.
MOTION:   P. Florindo moved to continue the public hearing for Galen Locke to June 4, 2008.  M. Barros seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)

C. NOI – Carmen Stroscio, c/o Charles L. Rowley & Associates – SE76-2004

The applicant has asked for a continuance.

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to continue the public hearing for Carmen Stroscio to June 4, 2008.  M. Barros seconded.

NOTE:
D. Pichette stated the engineering report on this plan is in the mail.  The Commission should review it before the next meeting.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)
D. NOI – William Snow, P.E., WLS Associates – SE76-2020

D.Westgate noted that the time limit to obtain Natural Heritage comments has expired w/ no response.

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to close the public hearing for William Snow, P.E.  M. Barros seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to grant an Order of Conditions for William Snow, P.E. w/ standard stipulations.  M. Barros seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)
V. CERTIFICATES OF COMPLIANCE

A. Nobska Realty Trust

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to grant a Certificate of Compliance for Nobska Realty Trust.  M. Barros seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)

VI. ANY OTHER BUSINESS/DISCUSSION

A. Rob Braman – McCain Site Plan

Present before the Commission:
Rob Braman, Braman Surveying

D.Pichette explained the plan submitted deals w/ violations that occurred at the McCain property off of Arlington Rd.  (5 Davis Lane).  The Commission had compiled a list of items they wanted to see changed & this plan is the result of the Commission’s on-site visit & recommendations/requirements.

Mr. Braman discussed the changes.  He discussed the issue of the outside shower stall.  _____________________________________(Inaudible).  D. Westgate indicated there are multiple concerns.  There is a shower.  He questioned where the drain is, what is provided for drainage.  Mr. Braman stated there is an area of crushed stone underneath the stall.  There are no signs of erosion.  D. Westgate feels it would be more of an advantage to the homeowner to have the shower closer to the house vs. the current location.  
Mr. Braman discussed the request to relocate the fence around the swing set, to move the swing set closer to the house, & relocation of part of the boardwalk.  P. Florindo noted that he addressed this boardwalk matter at the on-site inspection.  He had recommended several sections be removed.
Mr. Braman spoke re:  the driveway.  Brief discussion ensued re:  contour changes, directing the water discharge, & how to address them.

D.Westgate noted how the Commission mitigated the issues to lessen the impact to the homeowners, he feels it shouldn’t be hard for them to give up the shower location & put it closer to the house.  He noted how the homeowners gained a lot more area than they were allowed to.  P. Florindo feels if the shower is taken out from the existing area, there will be erosion problems again.  D. Westgate disagreed.  He feels erosion problems can be addressed readily, such as planting.  This shower was placed there & shouldn’t have been.  A lot of things were done that were not on the plan.  Discussion ensued.  D. Pichette will review the minutes as to what was discussed relative to the shower & erosion.
The Commission concurred to have this matter come back at the Commission’s meeting on June 4, 2008.

VII. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:
P. Florindo moved to adjourn the meeting.  M. Barros seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)

_______________________________________

Doug Westgate, Chairman

WAREHAM CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Date signed:  __________________

Date copy sent to Wareham Town Clerk:  __________________
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